
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, October 2nd, 2012.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF SEPTEMBER 5, 2012
Mr. Peter Daly stated I move that we adopt.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 20-06    a.
Letter dated September 17, 2012 from James W. Teed Jr. requesting the 6th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Picciano Subdivision located on Maple Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe we have a Resolution for that.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution 28-12 approving the time extension.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 9-99     b.
Letter dated September 19, 2012 from Linda Whitehead, Esq. requesting the 4th 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Furnace Dock Inc. Subdivision located on Furnace Dock Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe we have Resolution 29-12 for that?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adopt Resolution #29-12 approving the extension.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 43-06    c.
Letter dated September 19, 2012 from Ron Wegner, P.E. requesting the 1st 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Ryan Subdivision located on Watch Hill Road.

Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion we approve Resolution 30-12.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 2-05      d.
Letter dated September 19, 2012 from Ronald Wegner, P.E. updating the Planning Board on the applicant’s progress towards obtaining a building permit for the Rinaldi Site Plan located on Route 129.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe that we were to receive and file this?  Am I right?
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file this progress report.

Seconded.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated on the question, if you recall, he’ll be back in December because he got a 6-month time extension.  You told him to come back after 4 months and update you so he’ll be back in September probably asking for another 6-month time extension that would take him out for the year or maybe telling you that he’s obtained the Building Permit.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I believe that’s something that the Board is going to have to sort of wait and see what he brings to us in December just to make sure we are happy with whatever he’s done.  But, you’re right, he was advised previously that things needed to be spelled out a little bit more.  They were a little bit vague and he was not exactly very prompt with the material we needed.  Anyway, let’s see what happens in December. 

With all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 13-07    a.
Letters dated March 21, 2012 from Brian Panessa and Edmond Gemmola, R.A. regarding the construction of 3 temporary greenhouses and other site changes located at the Hilltop Nursery on Route 9A as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Proposed Site Plan, Hilltop Nurseries, Inc.” prepared by Edmond Gemmola, R.A. dated March 21, 2012 and a drawing entitled “As-Built Survey prepared for Brian Panessa” prepared by Badey & Watson, P.C. latest revision dated August 20, 2012.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated good evening everyone.  To the best of my knowledge, you’ve been provided with a plan here reflecting an as-built from ’09 in addition to a 2012 survey completed by Badey & Watson and it’s overlaid so therefore it does reflect any of the grade changes, tree removals, so on and so forth.  I know this process started, I guess, late spring/early summer and the issues appeared to be; tree removals, elevation changes.  In addition to that, greenhouses that were erected and then I put forth a new parking plan.  From what I understand, this evening we will address, I believe, the tree and elevation issues and then in November come back and talk potentially over the parking issues.  Is that correct Chris?
Mr. Ed Vergano stated just one point of clarification, the plan that was submitted shows the as-built, the 2012 as-built superimposed on the plan that was approved back in 2008 I think it was.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated 9.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded that’s not an as-built back in 2009.  That was an approved plan back in 2009.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded okay, yes, correct.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well, I did discuss this with Loretta a little bit today and there’s only one that’s going to be projected on the screen and that shows the topography, but the members have both the one that shows the topography and then the other one which is a little easier to read which doesn’t show the topography shows the Site Plan as you currently have it or want it.  It shows the bins on the side.  It shows the firewood in that corner.  So, one drawing shows pretty much what’s there now, one drawing shows the topographic changes.  As we discussed at the work session and with the Chairwoman it would seem that the Planning Board now finally has the drawings that they want and it shows everything they need to know, then they need to decide if your changes are acceptable, meaning if they like where the bins are, the firewood all of that sort of stuff -- also, your proposed changes in the parking layout and then above and beyond that in playing off the County’s letter to begin discussing some sort of a remediation plan; additional tree planting -- that would be brought back in November and then maybe I think we should do a Resolution ultimately when we approve this so whether the Resolution is ready in November or December it would be based on what happens here tonight.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated Chris shared with me that you did receive the letter from the County.  I did have a meeting with the County, Mr. DeLucia.  We have resolved or it’s clear to me what needs to be done to satisfy the County and what needs to be done to satisfy the County is they want a fence erected running the whole length of my property that abuts the County property.  He would like it put on the property line or just off the property line and from that point into the County land he would like me to grade it back to the original grade of the County elevations which I see as no problem.  In addition to that…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’m sorry, grade your property.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded actually no, what he would like me to do is to take from my property line and grade back into the County property line.  In addition to that, there were some trees that got damaged in the County land and those will need to be replaced as well.  He has given me a deadline of December 1st, which if we can resolve these issues this evening, I see no problem in getting that completed.  In addition to that I see no problem by December 1st getting any remediation completed relative to elevations, trees, and so forth as we are discussing this evening.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’m going to ask the Board, in fact, if there are any issues or concerns that they have with the proposed Site Plan, the way you want things to be – you already know that with the overlay you know what we want, what it’s supposed to be.  At this point what we want to know is what changes you want to make given what we originally approved.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and Loretta that would be shown on the easier to read drawings with none of the topo.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it says “Proposed Site Plan,” right, so we know what we originally asked you or approved, let’s put it that way.  Now you want to make changes I gather and these are on the proposed Site Plan, right?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked would you mind – is that map up there?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we don’t have that map.  You have to look at the paper.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you have a copy of the one you gave us?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I’m very familiar with it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated there was a wood pile apparently that was a problem…
Mr. Steven Kessler asked do we still have an issue on the other side with the DOT?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I believe we do.  That’s not resolved as of yet.

Mr. Brian Panessa asked what issue with DOT?


Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the drawing, if you’d shift the drawing around in addition to the work going on to Lupicello’s property and to the County property it appears from this drawing that some of the work was in the New York State DOT right-of-way right, right down there above the word “river.”  Some of the grading seems to extend beyond your property line.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked that’s along Route 9 right?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, along the entrance ramp, right in that area in there.
Mr. Brian Panessa responded in speaking with Badey & Watson, I believe that’s incorrect.  If you look closely at the survey there has been nothing touched in the DOT right-of-way.

Mr. Robert Foley asked you mean with the proposed Site Plan that we’re presented with tonight that’s not up there?

Mr. Brian Panessa stated the one that’s up there right now has no issues relative to the DOT right-of-way according to Badey & Watson.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well they apparently disagree with you on that.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated we don’t know that yet.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Ed and I are looking at it.  There are topo lines beyond the property line but the discussion would be whether those are simply existing topo lines or whether they are new topo lines.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated that’s correct but as you notice there Chris they are not hashed.  Hashed would be new topo lines, the un-hashed are existing old topo lines.  
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll have to confirm that.

Mr. Brian Panessa continued relatively speaking it looks very minor.  I’m glad to fix it if necessary but again, according to Badey & Watson there have been nothing touched on DOT.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked nothing touched by you?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded correct.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked so the fence that you’ve agreed with the DOT runs exactly where?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded runs along the Westchester County property line adjacent to mine.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just the back portion of the property.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded just the back portion of the property.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked could you show that?

Mr. Brian Panessa shows the Board on the drawing.

Mr. Robert Foley stated at the top of our drawing?

Mr. Peter Daly asked has Lupicello’s responded to their letter?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded not to us but Mr. Panessa says he’s talked with him.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded briefly.  It’s not an issue over there.  Again, it’s minor and whatever needs to be remediated there, will be done.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked meaning moving it back onto your property.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded moving it back onto my property and any elevation issues and/or tree issues.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated Brian, the September 27th, 2012 letter from Westchester County mentions that: “the removal of fill may be done in a manner creating a slope from the property line” meaning your property line “to the edge of the encroachment and as directed by County park staff.”  So, the amount of encroachment that extends onto the County property is satisfactory to the County?
Mr. Brian Panessa responded that is correct.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked they just want it sloped differently?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded they just want it sloped.  I’m glad to work with David on that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it should be determined by the County park staff so he’s determining where it needs to go.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded and the process is moving forward.  I’ll be meeting with David again to discuss trees, to discuss elevations, grading as well as the fence.  Before the fence can even go up David will have to approve it as well as the grading.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked can you let us know when the meeting is?
Mr. Brian Panessa responded sure, however, the meeting won’t be until we resolve here where you’re comfortable with where the elevations are today.  Once again, so I can reiterate and maybe I have not shared this with you before but these areas that we’re talking about, the two back corners of this property – we took down per the Board Resolution approximately 60 or 70 trees and at the time when we took down those trees we kept the chips on the property.  A lot of that organic material actually went into these two corners.  Stumps were left in the ground.  We did not put stumps back there.  Stumps were left where they were.  A lot of this area that we’re referring to over the last couple of months, was filled prior or during the process, not that that was the right thing to do but that’s where the material went, and then as the business evolved and I needed additional space and as we brought in again material from jobs that we had completed, that being grass and chips and other things, it did go back in those areas.  The elevation has come up significantly in those areas to the point where it’s now usable for the business so we can sustain ourselves in the manner in which we’re running a business.  All of the water, as you all know I have an issue with drainage in the front of this property.  DOT, at the last minute, we were supposed to grade this property to a storm basin in front of this property that takes water off of 9A and the 9 South ramp.  Well, in the middle of this project, as many of you recall and probably disgusted by it, that storm basin disappeared.  DOT had covered up that storm basin without anybody knowing and although I have a Permit from the DOT to run the water off of this property into that storm basin, it doesn’t exist so I have a problem with water in the front of the property whereas I have a storm basin that I’ve had to install myself with a pump system that then pumps hundreds of thousands of gallons of water to the back of my property.  The reason I bring this up is because as much of the property that was draining to the back of the property continues to drain that way because otherwise if it drained forward, I’m only pumping it to the back anyway.  So, from a drainage perspective, any water that lands on this property that doesn’t perk into this property, it does flow where it originally was flowing which was down to the pond on County property behind this property.
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked isn’t that a matter that DeLucia would be interested in and you would be talking over with him?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded and it’s not an issue because the water’s running the same way it always did.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I and the Board can only follow the intent here described in the letter which is that everything needs to be more or less put back as it was and you’re saying that you’re willing to do that.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded sure.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked Brian, what’s the State solution to the pond in front of the property?  I understand they asked you to connect to the Lupicello system?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that was an option but we haven’t resolved it yet.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated in the meantime you’re pumping water.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded meanwhile I’m pumping hundreds of thousands of gallons of water.  It doesn’t make any sense – there is a storm basin that sits in front of the entrance to Lupicello’s property.  That storm basin sits off of the curb.  It only catches water that actually falls out of the sky into it.  It’s not as if it sits on the curb and then as the water rolls from a high point to a low point and it runs along the curb, it goes into the storm basin, no it doesn’t do that.  It runs along the curb and into my property so all of the 9 South ramp runs into my property.  All of 9A in front of my property runs into my property and any water that my pump cannot pump out quick enough it actually rolls around and into Lupicello’s property.  It’s an issue that the DOT has, but is ignoring and chooses not to resolve it and frankly I’m not going to resolve it for them.

Mr. Robert Foley asked was it that way when you first opened before you did work on your property?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded well, if you recall, the front of that property was completely overgrown.  So, when my engineers created the drainage plan for the property it was created in a way in which there was a swell created so any water coming down the property would hit the swell and then the swell would take it to the DOT storm basin.  Well, when we then ripped up the property and realized that the storm basin wasn’t there DOT turned their back and they wanted nothing to do with it.  Their resolution was that I now dig up my driveway, dig up 9A and install a catch basin on the property, catch the water and then put it back into the DOT storm basin.  And, as you all know, in order to do that I’m going to have to do a zillion studies at $10,000 to figure out how much water I’m going to be catching and how much water is ultimately going to go into their storm basin for him to actually approve it.  So, it’s not approved.  It’s right now theoretical that I can ultimately take my storm basin and connect it to the State’s storm basin.  So, meanwhile I’m stuck with a $5,000 pump that goes every three years because of all of the silt that goes in there and I’m pumping hundreds of thousands of gallons back behind my property.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but with this issue, it seems to me, if you’re looking at the property, on the left hand side is the issue with the County and that is based on their letter from DeLucia there’s at least, according to the County there’s a possible remediation plan about taking care of the fill, I guess planting 12 trees.  So, that half of the property there’s a plan being developed by the County with you and that’s for the Town to agree to, sign off on it if they want and on the other side of the property closest to Lupicello’s is where, as I’ve told you, I think in the Planning Board’s opinion the business operation in that corner changed a little bit.  The original plan showed nursery stock display and now it’s got the bins, the firewood, the wood chips and the parking’s been rearranged in that back corner.  So, the Planning Board needs to decide if they’re okay with that operation going on in that corner.  If they are, then the drawing needs to be revised because you show the bins on Lupicello’s property, part of them, so not only do they have to physically be moved but the Planning Board can’t approve a drawing which shows your improvements on your neighbor’s property.  So, back in that corner there’d be a new drawing showing those bins moved, the firewood extends onto Lupicello’s property, some of the wood chips go onto the County’s property.  So, that corner would have to be correctly shown in a plan if the Planning Board determines that they’re okay with that business operation back there.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and honestly I think that the fence should probably come around that corner.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that was another thing that was discussed at the work session, the Planning Board may want some additional fencing beyond what the County wants on the back property line curving around a little bit.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that’s fine because I think ultimately given the fact that I’m coming across all the way around the back I’m going to probably come up County – I’m going to come across County, I’m going to come up Lupicello and I’m going to come across – I’m going to follow State so I can close it in for the deer.  It’s not an issue.  Any fence you need it’ll go up.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and then one other item that I think was discussed at the work session was remediation, some additional planting above and beyond what the County wants; some additional trees and then I think maybe it was Mr. Bernard, there was some thought maybe of some of that could be in the form of trees for the Town to plant somewhere else versus just additional planting on your property.  That would be something if the Planning Board was interested in but some sort of remediation on the site to be developed by the Planning Board.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated hey, I took down some trees I’m willing to replace them.  Again, with Mr. DeLucia., he specked out what needed to be done.  I believe he noted that there needed to be 2-inch caliper trees which is going to be a tree that’s going to range anywhere from 12 to 15 feet in height.  I only carry specimen trees.  They’re going to be specimen trees.  Frankly, if I took out 40 trees, my proposal would be – I’m going to put back 20; they’re going to be of specimen quality, they’re going to be spaced properly, they’re going to be taken care of.  If I did take out 40 trees which is approximately what I took out, there was a clump that was probably included 20 right in one spot but they’re garbage trees.  They’re corroded by vines, they’re diseased and in addition to that, as I noted earlier, I took out probably 60 trees on the original plan.  As many of you know when you take out a woodland and then you leave the rest they’re naked on the bottom, they become dangerous, they’re not healthy so any tree that I did take out was not a healthy tree was not anything to look at and so as I just noted my proposal would be, and we can put it in detail and I’ll reflect it in a plan, I’ll put in a tree for every two trees I took out and they will be of specimen quality, 2-inch plus caliper and they’ll be of whatever specimen tree or native tree that is appropriate for the area.  Mr. Bernard, if there’s another proposal that you’d like to put forth I’m glad to listen and…
Mr. John Bernard stated Mr. Panessa, the only thing I was suggesting earlier was just that with the number of trees that were removed both on the County State and your property that perhaps adding back that many trees just on your property wouldn’t make sense and then some of the excess trees to be planted might be given over to the Town to place in other areas of Town like Cortlandt Boulevard as that gets completely established.  That was the suggestion.
Mr. John Klarl stated off-site mitigation.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it is possible for off-site mitigation in a case like this rather than just on-site mitigation but that’s something for the Planning Board and you to discuss. 

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I think it’s a wonderful idea because nobody’s going to see the trees on my property.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated right, and it has been done about 5 years ago, we had a business owner legally take down a good number of trees and he made restitutions by contributing trees to other areas of the Town.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I think it’s a wonderful idea.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated because I want to make sure we’re all on the same page here.  You took down ‘x’ number of trees in the back.  How many are we talking about exactly?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded 60.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 60 we said, right?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, 60 was approved.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated 40.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated yes, it’s probably about 40.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 40, and then you’re willing to put back 2 trees for each one that you took down.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, 1 for every 2 I took down.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 1 for every 2 okay.  We’re talking 20.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked does that 40 include on the County property?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so some of those the County’s going to make you put back anyway?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded correct.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked how many…

Mr. John Klarl responded I think it’s 12.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked 12?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes, and I think that’s a bad number.  I think, if I looked at it correctly it was 8 but if he wants 12 he gets 12.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that only leaves 8 more.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing we really need to confirm what our tree Ordinance really requires just to make sure that we’re all on the same page.  I doubt that it requires half.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it’s usually 1 ½ to 1, that’s 1 ½ tree planted for every one tree removed and in some cases 2 to 1.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded again, if we want to dig deep into the actual trees that were taken down.  You may define a tree differently than I would define a tree that was on those plans but anyway.  Relatively speaking, it’s pennies for what’s gone on with this project over the last 5 years so trees to me are a non-issue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, if you took down 40 trees and the regs say that you have to replace at least 1 ½ to each 1, we’re talking at least 40 trees, it’ll be over but at least 40 trees you have to plant right?  I mean if it’s 1 – I’m not counting the half, I’m just saying if the regs say you have to replace 1 ½ to each 1 that you took down so he’s going to have to do at least 40, maybe 50 trees in that area.
Mr. Ed Vergano stated that would be 60.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 60, good.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I think, and a lot would depend on the Ordinance and talking with the applicant and talking with you but if you agree with a number with the applicant, as long as it’s at least 1 to 1, there may be some discussions especially if there’s some off-site mitigation that would be…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that’s what I was thinking because I’m thinking if we can at least do 1 to 1, replace each 1 that you took we’ll – if the County only wants 12 then you can use the others off site in other areas and that would be very helpful I think to the Town.  So, everybody’s happy; you replace the trees and we receive, as the Town, whatever spillover there is from what the County requests that you plant to remediate that particular area on-site.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I don’t think the Ordinance is specific about how many trees to plant.  It just asks for a mitigation plan.  But if there sort of is a typical approach like 1 ½ to 1 that would make sense.  Also, the 2-inch caliper, that’s kind of small isn’t it?

 Mr. Brian Panessa responded no.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated well the Ordinance is 4 inches and up is what we consider a tree right?
Mr. Ed Vergano stated right, 4 inches in diameter.

Mr. John Klarl stated the County’s letter it says “the fence location must be approved by the County staff prior to installation.  Also, 12 trees of at least 2-inch caliper….”

Mr. Brian Panessa asked do you know what a 4 inch caliper tree would be?  It’s huge.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we define a tree as a 4-inch caliper.  That doesn’t mandate that a replacement tree has to be that caliper.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I believe State also, I’ve done some work with the State, they always require at least a 2-inch caliper and they’ll come in and they’ll actually measure it; is it a 2-inch caliper and if it’s not they’ll take it back.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated are we in agreement at least in terms of at least 1 to 1.  Again, I don’t know what the regs say and whether we really want to push for 1 ½ to 1 or 2 to 1, that’s for the Board.  I would be willing – if for 60 trees, 1 to 1.  I would be willing to accept that.  I don’t know about other members of the Board.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but I do think one thing that we should do for the November meeting is if Gemmola has to redo – and I would have Gemmola redo the simpler drawing without all of the topo on it and that drawing has to be redone back in this corner pulling those bins back on your property, showing – and we’ll get to this in a minute, showing the chips and the firewood all back on your property if the Planning Board says that’s okay…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and the fence.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and show the fence on that drawing and then you should propose locations for where you’re going to plant your trees.  Some of them are going to be back in the corner making the County happy, some of them are going to be on other sites and see if the Planning Board accepts that and then maybe there would be an ‘x’ number of trees will be donated to the Town for planting at Cortlandt boulevard.  That’s where we’ve discussed – we actually have to propose the mitigation plan for the Planning Board to accept within certain parameters.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated the County issue of the trees is the County issue so all we should be concerned with is what was cut down on the property and what’s the appropriate number to mitigate for those that were cut down whether it’s on the property or off-site to be determined but all we need to know is what was cut down on the property, because your issue with the County is your issue with the County.
Mr. Brian Panessa responded well, exactly and that would also be with the fence and then the elevations and the grading relative to the County property and my property line I’ll deal with the County in that regard.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated although staff I think wants to be part of that.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so do we know how many trees were cut down on your property?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I actually, believe it or not, was trying to count them tonight.  It’s between 30 and 40.  Like I said, it depends on how you define a tree.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated my feeling is that this process has gone on a long time and you went ahead and made changes to the site without the Planning Board’s permission and so I would go if it’s 40 trees, we go for 60 and we have 40 on the property and 20 off the property.  That would be a plan that would be acceptable to me anyway.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated we’ll crunch the numbers and we’ll go from there. 

Mr. Steven Kessler stated just in terms of those three storage areas, I’m understanding that you’re going to move them off Lupicello’s property; is there any structure there or is it just 3 loose piles of material?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded the only structure is ancient pine trees that were probably 3 feet in diameter…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked you have no need to put up some delineation between the piles?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded it’s not going to be the mafia block if that’s what you’re referring to, no.  It would stay as is.  They can be freestanding piles but obviously you waste a lot that way so right now, as I stated, there are old pine trees that were cut down that basically line each of these bins I believe are, give or take 15 feet wide and about 25 feet in length and they carry anywhere from 35 to 50 yards of either organic mulch or top soil or sweet peat.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked you don’t have the mafia blocks but these trees do delineate.  There is somewhat of a structure?

Mr. Robert Foley stated there’s like a back wall and two side walls on each...

Mr. Brian Panessa responded of timber, of loose timber.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but they may be on Lupicello’s property those back walls.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded those back walls are on Lupicello’s property.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated so you won’t have really a back wall…

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, I’ll dismantle them completely and I’ll put them back together.  They’ll be dismantled completely and moved.  

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and in fact you’ll have a fence there though.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated and then the fence would be on the back of it, correct.  The fence will be on the back of it.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and where are you moving them to?  To the location next to the two-story framed house or just moving them in further on your property line?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded just moving them in further from the property – they’ll stay almost where they are.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked and there you have to also do some mitigation in terms of the slope that goes to Lupicello’s property?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that’s fine.  It’s not much of a slope there but…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated you have to restore what you had there in other words.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so once you move those three areas onto your property, really the only issue we have left with are the wood chips, the firewood and the logs and the split firewood, those are the 3 you’re proposing?  The three other areas?  Is that our issue here?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded you have the little plan that I gave you.  That’s what’s shown in that corner as being out there as part of this business operation.
Mr. Brian Panessa stated the way I look at it, whether it’s a bin or a pile of firewood it’s the same thing.  I know Ms. Taylor you had an issue relative to the height of that pile, which is not an issue as well.  And, as I noted, it’s a large pile.  We haven’t gotten to it.  We want to get rid of it.  It’s not going to be there very long but as remediation to this I’ll most definitely move it onto my property, off of Lupicello’s property, drop down the height of it and hopefully move it the heck out of here and burn it in some fireplaces in this next cold winter.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked I guess my question is: why wouldn’t we just make, if we all agree that you want to keep those and you agree that you want to keep those things, why don’t we just make 6 bins over there for the 3 that you mentioned; the peat, the top soil and the mulch and then also one for your logs, your split and your wood chips?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that would work extremely well.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I actually remember that that idea was discussed briefly last time, it was brought up.  But, there needs to be some sense that we’re all agreed on how high this material is going to be in these bins because we wouldn’t want you to create the bins and then the height starts to become a problem even if we’ve approved the actual location on the property then the height becomes – you know, how tall are you going to make these things.  We all have to kind of agree and I think we were talking last time 8, 10 feet or something like that.  Didn’t that come up?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded but once that gets in the bin, the bin sort of helps dictate.  How high are the walls of the bins?

Mr. Brian Panessa stated it won’t be that high.  You can get it 10 feet inside the bin you’ll be lucky.  If we want to lock it in at 10 feet, I’m okay with it.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated when we talked about it before, the materials were outside of bins so if you put them in bins what is a typical construction for a bin that…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked what’s the side of the bin?  How high is that?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated there is no side.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, my bins are 3 feet high.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked so you probably wouldn’t be going 2 ½ times taller than the bin with the firewood?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I doubt it.  I mean even when the mulch comes in – I’m trying to think when my mulch – I bring in 50 yards of mulch and when they dump the mulch in the bin it’s probably – the height is probably 7 or 8 feet maximum.  So, I can’t imagine that a stack of firewood would go any higher than 8 or 10 feet as well.

Mr. Peter Daly asked why don’t we, rather than use height as the benchmark, use yardage?

Mr. Steven Kessler asked cubic yards?

Mr. Peter Daly responded you know, cubic yards.  If the limit’s 50 or 60 or 75 something like that.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that’s reasonable.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I mean, if they’re holding roughly 50 now, leave it at that if that’s your max, put it that way.  I don’t know how – we can’t do that with the wood pile but the wood pile we can limit to height but the loose material like the mulch and the top soil, that would be simpler to just keep that as a yardage limit.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, if we’re talking something 75 cubic yards, what dimensions are we talking about here in terms of visually when you look at it.  What does it look like?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I’m only bringing in 50.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked you said they’re 15’ x 25’ now so that would be 5’ x 6’ so that’s 30 so then you’d have to go up another – so 60 would be another 6 feet high.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes, but like I said it’s not over 7 or 8 feet.

Mr. John Klarl asked you don’t think it’s easier to put a length and width and height?

Mr. Steven Kessler stated that’s what I’m saying, if it’s 15’ x 25’, which is 5’ x 6’ roughly which is 18 so you need about – and then another say 9 feet, would be 3 so that would be 18 times 3, so that would 54.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated I’m cheating.  I’m using the calculator.  15’ x 25’ x 5’ high would give you 70 cubic feet.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’m sorry say that again?

Mr. Ed Vergano stated 70 cubic yards; 15’ x 25’ x 5’ high would give you 70 cubic yards.

Mr. John Klarl asked 70?

Mr. Brian Panessa asked 70 cubic feet or yards?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yards.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what’s the 15 wide?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded 15 wide, 25 deep by 5 feet high.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated size dictates how much stuff can fit in there and that would be the cap.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked what kind of fence were you considering?  Because I’m thinking maybe there should be something solid behind this so the stuff doesn’t spill over into Lupicello.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded it will be something solid behind it.  The fence that I was hoping to use was going to be a 7 foot high deer fence with metal posts and cabled.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked what’s a deer fence?

Mr. Robert Foley asked so it’s like a soft mesh?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded it’s a vinyl and its capacity is about 300 pounds of pressure per square inch so it’s a very strong – it’s actually what we used in the front of the building and it was approved for the plan.

Mr. John Klarl stated you see what the State puts on Route 9, right, the deer fence?  In the Town of Philipstown on Route 9…

Mr. Brian Panessa responded oh yes, yes, identical.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked so nothing can go through that I mean in terms of material?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded the deer can’t – no, the material – the mesh is probably 2 inches by 2 inches or something like that; an inch and a half by an inch and a half so yes material can go through there so yes, I’ll have to create maybe a 6 foot high timber wall in the back there to prevent from falling over.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated right, that’s what I’m concerned about.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the County letter specifically said what type of fence they wanted.  I think they just said chain link.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated he did say chain link but…

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked you’re going to talk it over with him?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes, he and I are in discussion.  He originally just assumed chain link and I told him deer fence is probably better and he agreed so I’ll speak to him.  If he wants chain link I’ve got to go chain link across the back.

Mr. Robert Foley stated your objective of course is protecting your own property and the goods that are there, the specimens, you’re going to have a substantial deer fence.  In other words, you don’t want any deer coming onto your property.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded exactly, not that you can prevent them.  I mean 7 feet is not going to prevent them but it’ll actually deter them a little bit.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the new drawings then Chris would have 6 bins at those dimensions that were recited?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded and once again, we’ll be talking to Gemmola but I would label the bins so that it’s clear so obviously the wood chip pile, the split firewood, the log firewood – those piles would be gone from the plan, the bins would be labeled, there’d be 6 of them, they’d be pulled back onto the property and then I would also show, as Jeff said, we’ll talk about it but showing the new planting on that plan as well as some of – in a letter form that some of the plants would go off site.  We’d also put that in some form of a Resolution as well as showing it on the drawing.  But, I think all of this should be shown on a drawing with a narrative, some explanation that their November meeting for them to respond to it and say that it’s acceptable and then I would prepare the Resolution for December.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded okay.  In the meantime, it seems to me we’ve come to some sort of an agreement here so therefore, can I break ground immediately remediating this so that I can meet my December 1st deadline for the County?
Mr. John Bernard responded yes.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated thank you.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s only one ‘yes.’

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have to vote on this.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I just think that that starts running the risk that whereas you would be remediating based on some discussions here before there’s even been a plan.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded but, I’m sorry Chris for cutting you off, from my perspective if I do everything that we’ve just discussed here to the ‘t’ and less maybe the installation of the trees, the trees can probably come later but the only real issues are those bins and frankly, if I break them down now I’m not going to erect them again probably until the spring so for me to start work now it’s not going to negatively impact me and I think we’ve somewhat come to an agreement on what the remediation is here so I don’t see an issue with proceeding prior to the actual gavel.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I’m confused.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we would probably have to agree again on exactly – because a number of things have been said.  We need to make sure that we’re all on the same page about whatever was said.  Some things were kind of suggestions, other things were specifically identified.  Let’s see if we can itemize quickly what we said, what you’re going to do based on this conversation and then maybe we can see what kinds of things you can – if you want to go ahead and start doing because I know you’re going to be working with DeLucia so maybe some of that kind of thing could start now.  I don’t know whether the fence would go all around at this point, the deer fencing or whatever you’re going to use.  But, I mean we can probably at least between now and the time the Resolution is formally prepared for you, agree that you can go ahead and do certain kinds of things not just be all over everywhere doing everything.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded great, because chronologically what has to happen is, with regard to the County I cannot install the fence, I cannot put up the trees until he agrees to the grading so therefore, chronologically here, what I’m suggesting is let me grade the County line and my property and then when I meet with DeLucia, Chris and/or Ed and we look at that and the County says “this is great.  Now install the fence and now install the trees,” at least I get started, because you know what, who knows if we’re going to have an early winter or not.  I’d hate to put this off to the spring.  If I can get it done before the winter I’d love to get it done before the winter.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that gets to one of the things that Steve said though, if you handle the County remediation separately, because that’s their issue all that you’ve described is the County remediation.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated and nothing to do with us.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so it would seem to me, although if people are watching the site and a week from now their backhoe’s out there you have to be on board that you have signed off on him proceeding with the County remediation which is the only thing that you really should be working on now and then all the other things that we’ve discussed are the Town’s remediation and that…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I think that’s a great point because the Town’s remediation is literally a day or two of moving those bins.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it would be some significant tree planting, things like that.
Mr. Brian Panessa stated but, the tree’s separate.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated working with the County now is fine.  The only thing then that affects us what we’re trying to approve here is when it comes time to install the fence and then your other approvals for what else you want to do on your property.  But, you can start with the County tomorrow because that’s not anything that’s going to touch your property really.
Mr. Brian Panessa responded for the most part yes.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated it’s really their property.  You’re on their property.  You’ve got to bring it back to your property line.

Mr. Brian Panessa continued and just grade it down.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated and the fence becomes our issue when it’s time for the fence to go up.

Mr. John Bernard stated and Mr. Panessa, maybe I’m incorrect but I thought that on the drawings what I saw was a slope encroachment on the County property, some also on the State property and I thought some on the Lupicello side.  So, in other words, you would have to – I don’t know if you have survey stakes out there now so that you can start work but certainly you would need them in order to re-slope the grades properly.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated after that blunder, I know exactly where the property line is now.

Mr. John Bernard stated so along with starting the County I would think that you would also have to have that information, some stakes, to be able to do the work necessary at the State property and also all around your property, wherever you’ve encroached with slopes and the way I interpreted the drawings is that you had to recreate slopes back from the property line.  You have to have a proper slope leading to the property line.  You’re not going to be able to establish a fence right on the property line.  At least that was what it looked like on the drawings that I saw and so I would agree that starting that work at the County side and on the State side certainly could begin as long as those lines are established and then we could proceed with what we need.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded and they are.  They are established.  I think; let’s get it done.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated here’s what we’re going to do since I think most of the Board, I’m assuming that most of the Board is in agreement with you going ahead and beginning work with DeLucia and dealing with the County property, whatever, you begin there.  I would like in the meantime for maybe staff to prepare a listing of the specific things that we’ve itemized here during the course of discussions since you’re not going to start on that until after we give you the Resolution next month, but certainly if you’ve had a chance to look at it and when we get a copy, you get a copy, everybody’s again, as I said, on the same page if there are any issues or questions or whatever they can be ironed out before that Resolution is prepared.  Because, one thing that I don’t want to have happen again, ever is that we have to revisit this.  We have had this conversation and…
Mr. Brian Panessa responded you and me both, excuse me.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated just don’t want to go there anymore.  Let’s all just get on the same page and know what items; what we’ve requested, what you’ve agreed to, it’s on paper, we’ll have a quick chance to look it over make sure that you understand what we were saying and then the Resolution will contain all those things specifically, it will itemize them.  Then you’ll be given this Resolution next meeting and good to go from there.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated but we want a new Site Plan next meeting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated timing wise I always get in trouble for this but you could conceivably get the Site Plan by the deadline.  I could prepare the listing of all the bulleted items and the draft Resolution and you could consider that all in November.

Mr. John Klarl stated maybe look at it at the work session.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated look at it at the work session, because the alternative, you know if time was never an issue we’d bring it all, we’d look at it in November and then we’d wait another month to approve it in December but we can get all of that to you at your November meeting and you can decide whether you want approve…
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is that okay with the Board?

Board answered “that’s fine.”

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked will there be some type of a – how long will it take you to do both sets of remediation; the State and the Town, what we’re asking for?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded 30 days.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked 30 days, from the time you start?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so if you start tomorrow…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but, if you start tomorrow, all he has permission to do now is the County.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’m sorry, the County.  And then he has to supply to us a Site Plan showing what he plans to do with this list of remediation items.  At some point – what’s our action after that?  Do we have to re-approve the Site Plan?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded your meeting is on a Wednesday in November the Election date so that Wednesday you’d have a plan; it would show the fence, it would show the 6 bins, the thing that’s already been lost because there’s a slightly rearranged parking which isn’t that much of an issue.  So, you would have a plan and there’d also be a Resolution because the Resolution would reference the drawing and reference these bulleted points and then that would be your action.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we would have had that prior to our regular session.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded you’ll have it prior but you would be adopting at the November meeting…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked so it’s a Resolution for a redo of the Site Plan?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated revised Site Plan.  Now will there be an inspection of some sort after Mr. Panessa’s completed all of the necessary work?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded typically an as-built is required and we do inspect the site.
Mr. Robert Foley asked so the only thing he can proceed with now is the issue with the County on the back of the property?  He can’t remove and push back the bins and add three more until after we have a Resolution?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded and that’s the big thing, because you’re going to have machinery out there and it’s going to be tempting and maybe it would even make sense to do something with those bins but I think the Planning Board’s saying “don’t do anything with those bins.”  The point being, if anyone drives by in the next month, the only work they should see would be work in the very back along the County property line.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked in addition to the inspection that’s performed after the work is complete, could we put in the Resolution something to the effect that another inspection will be done 6 months later or something down the line to make sure that he’s still in compliance?  Not that I don’t trust you.

Mr. Robert Foley stated now he doesn’t really have to proceed with the bin work even after we approve the Resolution until weather wise or whatever, you have the equipment there…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated he may wait to do that until the spring.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated and depending on the timing, the trees may come in the spring depending when the growers are digging.

Mr. Peter Daly stated and we’re including the remediation for whatever trees in that that he cut at the Lupicello property too?  Aren’t we?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded those are in the numbers.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked are we going to put a deadline on them?  It may go to spring but then give some kind of spring deadline even?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded we should.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked if you decide to wait until the spring what’s a logical deadline?  They should all be in by May 1st?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded easily, yes.  Growers will dig as soon as the ground thaws.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked is April 1st too early?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded the 1st may be too early.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked May 1st is more reasonable.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back anticipating a new Site Plan and a list of remediation that we discussed and…

Mr. John Klarl stated the new drawing.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated the new drawing and leading to a Resolution for the next meeting that we can vote on.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. Brian Panessa stated thank you very much.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good luck.
PB 7-09      b.
Memo dated September 19, 2012 from Ken Hoch, Deputy Director, Code Enforcement Division and a letter dated September 19, 2012 from David Steinmetz, Esq. as required by Condition #2 of Planning Board Resolution 1-10 to provide an update to the Planning Board on the operation of the site and any substantial code violations for Yeshiva Ohr Hameir located at 141 Furnace Woods Road.

Mr. John Bernard stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we receive and file this letter.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
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ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chairwoman I move that we adjourn.
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Next Meeting: WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 2012

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
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